TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 10TH, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on November 10th, 2011 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on how fortunate we are to live in a democracy with the right and privilege to vote.


Roll Call: Mark D’Agostino - present



    Thomas Dewhirst - present



    Christopher Flynn – absent



    Johanna Shafer - present



    Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance was Attorney William Bogle, Jr.

REPORTS:

1. TOWN BOARD LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman D’Agostino and Councilman Dewhirst reported that they did not have any reports.

Councilwoman Shafer did not have a report from the recent Fire Commissioners’ meeting and that the Planning Board met the same night as a Town Board meeting, but referenced the Planning Board meeting’s minutes regarding the escrow policy.

2. SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern spoke of the following: The recent October snowstorm that left 2000 of Central Hudson’s 2100 customers without power, but commended and thanked them for their response to the emergency, as well as thanking our Highway Department.  The Holiday of Lights parade and community party would be on Saturday, Dec. 3rd.  She also wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.  Councilman Dewhirst added that Central Hudson’s dry ice and water distribution might have been better at the Town Hall. 

3. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers did not attend the meeting.

4. COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Leg. Kelsey had not yet arrived.  See his report at the end of the meeting.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

1. 2012 PRELIMINARY BUDGET

2. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #4 OF 2011 – 

        TO ALLOW INSERTS IN TAX BILLS

A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and enter into the scheduled public hearings.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

1. 2012 PRELIMINARY BUDGET: Copies of the Preliminary Budget were available, and the Supervisor went over the procedural issues for the public hearings.  She stated that she, as well as Councilman Flynn and Councilwoman Shafer, had additional ideas on how to lower the budget so this may not be the final draft as another budget workshop would be scheduled.

Steve Gotovich, Layton Road asked what the increase of the budget was.

Mrs. Stern replied that it was up 10.34% over this year’s budget but was hoping to bring the number down.

Bonnie Hall, Bookkeeper, suggested that the Assessor speak on the budget.

Mr. Gotovich, as the Assessor, had prepared information, also available to the public, regarding the budget and the tax implications, and gave a presentation regarding them.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, asked about past discussions regarding the Town’s fund balance and asked if the budget could be decreased to last year’s amount.

With no other comments, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the public hearing for the Preliminary 2012 Budget.

2. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #4 OF 2011 – TO ALLOW INSERTS IN TAX BILLS: Supervisor Stern introduced this proposed local law to allow inserted material in with the 
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Town’s tax bills.  This had been requested by the Town Clerk in order to conduct a dog enumeration.  Attorney Bogle added that State law prohibits inserts in with tax bills unless modified by a local law.


Councilwoman Johanna Shafer asked the Town Clerk if a door-to-door dog enumeration would be conducted, with the Clerk responding “No” but there might be a random check.  Mrs. Shafer also asked if this could bring in more revenue, with the Town Clerk responding yes.


Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, made mention that the weight of the mailing should be considered.


Councilman D’Agostino added that this was a good idea and would save almost $1,000 in postage costs.


With no other comments, a motion to close the public hearing was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:
No one addressed the Board.

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. WEBSITE UPDATE: Councilman D’Agostino was working with the companies responsible for the website, Earthlink and Website Solutions, and that there was a glitch in their system.  It would be resolved in the next couple of weeks.

2. C.A.C. SECRETARY VACANCY:  The three applicants had not yet been interviewed by the C.A.C. but the Commission would have a decision made by the December Board meeting.

3. PROCUREMENT POLICY: Councilwoman Shafer had been working on an updated Procurement Policy and was hoping to have further discussions on the document in December.

4. GARAGE COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION – TO SERVE AS VALUE ENGINEERING OVERSEERS: Not discussed as not added to the agenda by a Town Board member.

5. PLANNING BOARD ESCROW ISSUE: After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to send a Notice of Failure to Pay Fees and Intent to Assess to the County to have the Planning Board escrow fees included in the Planning Board applicant’s tax bill.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

6. TRANSFER STATION ATTENDANT VACANCY: An ad had already been placed for this vacancy and Gary Koch will interview the applicants.

Councilman Dewhirst asked about the issue of a resident not being charged the cost of copies of a petition submitted to the Town Board members, but Supervisor Stern stated that this matter was not on the agenda.

ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

1. SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #3 - TAX CAP OVERRIDE:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to hold a Special Meeting / Public Hearing for this Proposed Local Law to override the tax cap on Tuesday, November 15th, 2011 at 8:00 PM, and to follow this special meeting with another budget workshop.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  Supervisor Stern also amended her prior motion to leave the Public Hearing open on the Preliminary Budget until this 11/15/11 Special meeting, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion also carried with all present in favor.

2. SET BUDGET WORKSHOP MEETING: Already voted on above.
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3. PLANNING BOARD VACANCY: The Planning Board had recommended that Gary Lovett be appointed to the vacant position, and a motion to approve this appointment was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Christopher Flynn – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Councilwoman Shafer was disappointed because the recommendation of a Board had always been considered in the past.  Motion did not carry as there was a tie vote.

4. RECREATION COMMISSION VACANCY:  The Recreation Commission had recommended that Samantha Cole be appointed to the vacant position, and a motion to approve this appointment was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Christopher Flynn – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Councilwoman Shafer again questioned the abstentions as there were many good volunteers, and that the Town Board should take the recommendations of these other boards and commissions.  Motion did not carry as there was a tie vote.

5. WATER DAMAGE REPAIR ESTIMATES: The estimate from Scott Wuenst to repair the water damage in several places in the Town Hall from last winter, in the amount of $9,706.00, was awarded on the motion of Virginia Stern, seconded by Tom Dewhirst.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

6. ESTIMATE TO REPLACE TRANSOM AT TOWN HALL ENTRANCE: The estimate from Scott Wuenst to replace the transom window in the amount of $1,395.00 was awarded on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – absent; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

7. COUNTY SNOW AND ICE RESOLUTION:  The following resolution was offered:

TOWN OF STANFORD

RESOLUTION # 25 OF 2011


At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford held on November 10th, 2011,  Supervisor Virginia Stern offered the following Resolution and moved its adoption, seconded by Councilman Thomas Dewhirst.


WHEREAS, the Town Superintendent of Highways has been requested by the County of Dutchess to participate in the regional County Highway Snow and Ice Control Program within the boundaries of the Town, and

WHEREAS, the County of Dutchess is requesting that the Town enter into a contract with the County for participation in the County Snow and Ice Control Program, and

WHEREAS, and logically, an earlier or sooner response factor can be provided by Town units and personnel within the locale thereby benefiting the overall safety and welfare of town residents and local community interest, and


WHEREAS, such participation by the Town in removing snow from designated County highways, and by sanding and salting or otherwise treating them for the purpose of maintaining highway safety and accessibility for emergency services, is specifically authorized by Article 6, Section 135-a of the New York State Highway Law, now, therefore, be it


RESOLVED, that the Town Supervisor is authorized to execute a contract for the Town’s participation in the County Snow and Ice Control Programs, and the Town Superintendent of Highways is herein authorized to perform such work in accordance with, and to receive payment as outlined in the Town and County contract for the County Snow and Ice Control Program for the Winter season 2011 – 2012.

Roll call vote as follows:
Mark D’Agostino – yes





Thomas Dewhirst – yes





Christopher Flynn – absent





Johanna Shafer – yes
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 Virginia Stern – yes

I, Ritamary Bell, Clerk of the Town of Stanford, do hereby certify that the foregoing is a true copy of a resolution offered and adopted at a meeting of the Town Board, held on November 10th, 2011.

GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the October 13th, 2011 Town Board Meeting were amended as follows: page 2, #2, Noise Petition – remove “as submitted by Supervisor Stern” and page 3, #4, Change Orders for the New Garage – remove “G-1”.  With these changes noted, a motion to approve the 10/13/11 Minutes as amended was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all present in favor.  The Minutes of the October 19th and October 29th Special Meetings were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

2. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The November 2011 Abstract of Claims and the November Planning Board Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Tom Dewhirst, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 22157 – 22211 [JC Fund, ck.# 22160], in the amount of $95,809.25; Highway Fund, check numbers 22212 - 22229, in the amount of $74,180.34; New Truck payment, check #22230, in the amount of $80,251.26; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #22231, in the amount of $668.66; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check #22232, in the amount of $3,190.00.  Grand total of Abstract #11: $254,099.51.  The November Planning Escrow, Abstract #11P, check numbers 794 - 799, in the amount of $1,839.20.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

Attorney Bogle made mention that the proposed local law for the tax cap override should be published 5 days prior to the meeting, which it will be.

Thomas Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road, addressed the Board as a member of the audience regarding the noise petition presented to the Board.  The resident that presented the petition should have been charged 25¢ per page and read off the Town Clerk’s fees for services from her office.

Mark D’Agostino, 26 Ernest Road, also speaking as a member of the audience, also addressed the issue of a resident’s copies for the Board, adding that this was an important issue.  Councilwoman Shafer suggested that this be put on the December meeting agenda. 

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, added that he felt that it was a ridiculous issue to charge a resident for information that was to be given to the Town Board members.


A motion was made by Virginia Stern at 9:04 PM, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session regarding personnel.  Motion carried.


A motion was made at 9:46 PM by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to close the Executive Session and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried.


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to impound all the books, papers and records of the Tax Collector.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  Another motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst to have the books and records given to the Town’s auditor for reconciliation.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.  A third motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to advertise for a new Tax Collector.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

*COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT:  Mr. Kelsey had arrived and was given the floor at this point.  He spoke of the following County issues: two proposed local laws had been considered - 1) to ban horses, snowmobiles and ATV’s in County Parks and on the Rail Trail, and 2) review of a law to license pawnbrokers.  The first law was amended and the 
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second law was pulled.  Mr. Kelsey also went over several points of the County’s budget and added that work will continue until adoption in early December.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 10:00 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


